
 
 

 REPORT TO CITY COUNCIL 
 
 
DATE: OCTOBER 23, 2024 
 
TO:  HONORABLE MAYOR AND MEMBERS OF THE CITY COUNCIL 
 
FROM: NATHAN HAMBURGER, CITY MANAGER 
 
BY:  JESSICA FORTE, PUBLIC WORKS DIRECTOR/CITY ENGINEER 
 
SUBJECT: NOTICE OF COMPLETION FOR THE FISCAL YEAR 2024-25 

PAVEMENT REHABILITATION PROJECT  
 
 
On May 8, 2024, the City Council authorized staff to seek bids for the Fiscal Year (FY) 
2024-25 Pavement Rehabilitation Project. The Project included, but is not limited to, the 
following: street overlay with Asphalt-Rubber Hot Mix (ARHM) for the roadways, speed 
hump replacement, striping, pavement markings, etc. 
 
On June 26, 2024, the City Council revised the scope of work for FY 2024-25 due to a 
delay in the receipt of funding, directed staff to defer the bidding of the project to Spring 
of 2025 and to proceed with the paving of the lower portion of Chesebro Road during 
FY 2024-25, and awarded a contract to J & H Engineering General Contractors, Inc. 
using the “piggy-backing” exception of AHMC Chapter 7, Section 2704(a)(2).   
 
The project, as constructed, included the following areas: 
 

• Chesebro Road (Driver Avenue to 5402 Chesebro Road) 
• Striping of Dorothy Drive between Lewis Road and Chesebro Road 
 

The final cost for the project is as indicated in the table below. 
 

Original Contract Amount $125,232.00 
Change Order No. 1 $8,582.00 
Change Order No. 2(Deductive)              ($6,298.10)           
Revised Contract Amount $133,814.00 
Total Budget $400,000.00 

 
Change Order No.1 was the addition of Traffic Striping on Dorothy Drive between Lewis 
Road and Chesebro Road. Change Order No. 2 was a deductive Change Order which 
shows the actual quantities versus the estimated quantities for the project.  
 
The project was completed on time, within the approved budget, performed to the 
satisfaction of staff, and is expected to serve the community well for many years to 
come. 
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FISCAL IMPACT 
 
The project has been completed within the approved budget. There is no fiscal impact 
associated with filing a Notice of Completion. 
 
RECOMMENDATION 
 
Staff respectfully recommends the City Council: 
 

1. Approve, and accept as complete, the work of J&H Engineering General 
Contractors, Inc. for the FY 2024-25 Pavement Rehabilitation Project, and 
 

2. Authorize the Director of Public Works / City Engineer to sign the Notice of 
Completion for the project and authorize the City Clerk to forward the Notice of 
Completion to the County Recorder for recordation. 
 

Attachment:  Notice of Completion 
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